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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of February 26, 2009
Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Lentz, Munir, Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Munir moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Linda Salmon stated there is a very large fence wrapped in green plastic around the Northeast Ridge development that will pose a barrier to callippe butterflies.  She said callippes migrate during March, and all signs indicate it will be an early spring.  She said the fence was illegal and should be removed immediately.

Community Development Director Prince clarified that Thomas Reid Associates issued a permit for the fence last fall and biologists have determined that the fence will not obstruct butterfly flights.  He explained that the purpose of the fence is to prevent trespassing, and there are no butterfly host plants present in that area.  He offered to provide a copy of the permit.


Beth Grossman requested that the public hearing on the freight forwarding application for 325 Valley Drive be extended to another meeting and moved up on the agenda.  She said a number of parents and students are interested in attending, but it is difficult for them to wait until a late hour to make comments. 


Michele Salmon advised that there are butterfly host plants in the area of the fence.  She noted that site activity permit was issued after the fence was actually built.  She agreed with Linda Salmon that the fence will block butterfly movement and should be removed.  She indicated she had photos of host plants taken before the fence was installed.

Commissioner Hunter asked if staff was aware of trespassing problems in the area.  Community Development Director Prince confirmed that there had been numerous trespassing complaints.  He said he talked with a biologist from Thomas Reid Associates, who indicated there are no butterfly host plants there.  He noted that Thomas Reid Associates also indicated that the fence would not obstruct butterflies.  He pointed out that the fence is elevated off the ground to allow passage of other wildlife underneath.

Commissioner Munir requested copies of the site activity permit and background documents from Thomas Reid Associates.  He asked if there was any way to challenge a permit.  Community Development Director Prince said Thomas Reid Associates representatives advised there were concerns raised when the permit was issued last fall, and members of the public had an opportunity to object at that time.


Terry O’Connell acknowledged receiving a copy of the site activity permit from the staff a few weeks ago.  She stated that the fence was built prior to issuance of the permit.  She questioned the need for the green plastic covering if the purpose of the fence is to keep trespassers out.  Ms. O’Connell recommended making the fence more butterfly-friendly by removing the green plastic, even if the fence is not completely removed.  She stated that a take permit to build homes in that area would not be necessary unless habitat was present.

Linda Salmon commented that Thomas Reid Associates’ credibility and science have been debunked, and it is clear that the firm’s HCP plan has not worked to preserve or protect butterfly habitat.  She noted that the City’s agreement with Southwest Diversified, the original developer, specified that the Northeast Ridge was not supposed to be a gated community, but addition of the illegal fence makes it one.  She expressed her opinion that the permit should be revoked and the fence should be removed.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the term of the permit.  Community Development Director Prince said he was not sure if the permit was issued for a certain period of time.  He noted that most permit processes provide a limited period of time for people to bring litigation to contest a permit; in this case, he observed, that period has likely elapsed.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the fence was temporary.  Community Development Director Prince confirmed that understanding.  He stated that the fence was installed at the request of the developer and homeowners, and objections were considered by the County and Thomas Reid Associates before the permit was issued.  He clarified that the fence does not surround the entire development, just the graded portion where construction will occur.

Commissioner Lentz suggested that staff investigate the possibility of removing the green covering from the fence.


Chairperson Maturo asked the staff to provide copies of the permit and other documents.  She proposed that the Commission place this matter on a future agenda if further discussion appears warranted.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Parker recommended responding to Ms. Grossman’s request.  Commissioner Hunter noted that the Commission can consider continuing the matter when it comes up on the agenda later in the meeting.  He pointed out that if the matter comes back, it will be listed under “Old Business,” which will be taken up earlier in the meeting.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Commission received various communications regarding items on the agenda.  Commissioner Hunter acknowledged receipt of the monthly report from staff.  Senior Planner Tune said the packet includes follow-up information on actions taken by the City Council.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  3000-3500 Marina Boulevard, Sierra Point Office Project; Environmental Review ER-1-07, Design Permit DP-5-07, Parking Modification Use Permit UP-3-08, Variance V-1-08, and Tentative Parcel Map TPM-1-08; Proposal to construct 438,104 square feet of office space in two buildings (8 and 10 stories), 1,386 parking spaces, including a five-level parking structure, and improvements to the Bay Trail on approximately 8.87 vacant acres; Opus West Corporation, application; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-020


Principal Planner Swiecki noted that the Planning Commission considered this matter at two previous meetings and raised questions about on-site energy generation and the treatment of the Bay edge along the northern boundary.  He said the applicant is planning to either install 4,500 square feet solar panels on the garage roof or make a cash contribution of $360,000 for off-site City-sponsored renewable energy projects.  With respect to the northern edge of the site, the conditions of approval were modified to require the applicant to install fencing to protect clapper habitat and plant native vegetation in that area. 

Chairperson Maturo asked the staff to address the concerns expressed in the written communications received from members of the public.  


In response to Dana Dillworth’s February 26 letter, Principal Planner Swiecki explained that when the City Council approved the Slough biotech project, there was a transfer of square footage from that site to this site, and the proposed size of this project is less than what was authorized.  He noted the original staff report discusses the building height and mass.  He clarified that the proposed building height complies with the height limitations in the design guidelines, which allow taller buildings toward the center of Sierra Point and lower buildings near the shoreline. 


Principal Planner Swiecki said the fence is a recommended mitigation measure, and the design of the building was discussed in previous meetings.  He noted the applicant is willing to do some off-site cleanup to the north and west of the site.  He indicated that a biological survey did not find sunflowers growing at this particular site, although sunflowers do grow elsewhere in Sierra Point.  He added that the Department of Fish and Game reviewed the initial study and proposed negative declaration and had no comments regarding the adequacy of the environmental documents.

Commissioner Hunter asked if the biotech project would be generating 20 percent of its own energy.  Principal Planner Swiecki explained that the ratio is based on energy demand versus contribution, not a specific percentage of on-site generation.  He clarified that the monetary contribution for the project is considered a baseline derived from that project’s estimated energy usage.  He added that the City has no policy or ordinance requiring any amount of energy generation, and the formula was negotiated as a logical and fair way to assess the project.


Commissioner Munir observed that the City Council is in the process of considering an on-site energy generation policy, and he asked about the status of those deliberations.  Principal Planner Swiecki stated that the Council adopted a resolution encouraging applicants to investigate the feasibility of on-site energy generation.  


Community Development Director Prince cautioned that the Planning Commission should restrict its review to policies and ordinances that are in place.  He noted that the City has a green building ordinance that allows developers to choose from a menu of options to arrive at a LEED Silver rating, but renewable energy is not a mandated component.  He said the City Council expressed a desire for the Baylands project to be self-sufficient in terms of energy generation, but energy requirements for other projects subject to development agreements need to be negotiated.  

Commissioner Munir remarked that it would be helpful to have more guidance regarding what would be a reasonable contribution for each project.  Community Development Director Prince responded that the $360,000 contribution amount was based on the same proportion the City Council used for the biotech campus.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant was still considering two wind turbines in addition to solar panels.  Community Development Director Prince replied that the solar panels are being proposed in lieu of the wind turbines.


Chairperson Maturo noted that in the January 22 meeting, the Planning Commission encouraged the applicant to consider solar energy, although no energy component was required.

Commissioner Munir recommended adding a condition requiring the applicant to comply with whatever energy generation policy the City Council adopts.

Randy Ackerman, representing the applicant, showed a diagram of the proposed location of the solar panels on the trellises on top of the parking garage roof.  He clarified that the 20 percent figure represents the amount of energy this project will use compared to the biotech project.  He noted that the applicant is willing to make a cash contribution if the City prefers that option.  Mr. Ackerman requested that the Planning Commission act on the project as proposed instead of waiting for the City Council to adopt a policy in the future. 


Commissioner Parker asked about the possibility of putting more solar panels on each side to increase the total number.  Mr. Ackerman stated that the applicant considered that possibility and decided on this placement and number because of sun angles and shadows from adjacent buildings.  He acknowledged that there might be other configurations that would also work. 


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that placing solar panels closer to the perimeters of the roof would increase their perceived height and visibility. 


Mr. Ackerman explained that the applicant decided not to pursue wind turbines because solar panels will generate much more energy and be less visible than wind turbines.  He said it was also apparent from the discussion at previous meetings that more people preferred solar energy.  He indicated that the proposed 4,500 square feet of solar panels will generate 10 percent of the garage’s energy usage.  

Commissioner Lentz asked the roof design would accommodate more solar panels in the future.  Mr. Ackerman said the applicant and consultant will analyze solar conditions to determine other locations that might be viable, and infrastructure will be provided for future expansion.


Commissioner Munir asked how much of the overall project’s energy demand would be generated by the solar panels.  Mr. Ackerman said the solar panels will provide about 1.5 percent of the total power demand.  


Commissioner Lentz asked if $360,000 contribution amount was equivalent to the costs of installing the six solar panels, and Mr. Ackerman confirmed that estimate.  He said the applicant used information from Mr. Zinner’s report and other similar projects to arrive at that figure.

Commissioner Hunter asked Mr. Ackerman to describe the style of the barrier fence proposed for the northern edge of the site.  Mr. Ackerman said the fence will be relatively open, not chain-link with green mesh.  He added that the fence is described in more detail in the mitigated negative declaration.


Judith Malamut, LSA Associates, advised that the design of the fence needs to be approved by the Planning Department and the Bay Conservation and Development Corporation, and a biologist will help site the fence to make sure it is in appropriate location.  She noted the fence will be relatively low, neutral colored, and see-through, and its primary purpose is to keep dogs out of sensitive habitat areas.


Mr. Ackerman pointed out the areas on the map toward the north where debris will be cleared.  He said care will be taken to avoid damaging the ground with heavy equipment.  He noted that debris will also be removed from the slough on the western side.  He confirmed that the conditions proposed by staff were acceptable.  He added that the applicant is willing to work with staff and biologists to protect the clapper rail habitat and select drought-tolerant, non-invasive plants for the landscaping.


Commissioner Munir recalled that at the last meeting, he suggested converting the surface parking area to an open, landscaped plaza, but there were concerns about reducing the number of parking spaces.  He observed that a solution might be to reduce the height of the 10-story building to 8 stories so not as much parking would be needed.  He noted that two 8-story buildings might be more viable anyway, given the current state of the economy.  Commissioner Munir reported that he viewed a DVD supplied by Dana Dillworth showing a green plaza in Boston that replaced a parking lot.  He encouraged the applicant to consider this option.

Mr. Ackerman requested that the Planning Commission approve the project as currently designed.


Commissioners agreed to reopen the public hearing to take more comments from the audience.


Dana Dillworth reiterated the point she made in her letter that the project does not comply with the Sierra Point design guidelines in terms of building height.  She emphasized that the design guidelines allowing buildings to 10 stories within 100 feet of the Bay shoreline have not yet been approved.  She said the agreement allowing a transfer of square footage from the biotech project specifically indicated that the impacts on the receiving site had not been considered because there was no proposal for the receiving site at that time; thus, the current project should not rely upon that project’s environmental review.  She expressed her opinion that the Planning Commission lacks authority to approve this project until the revised design guidelines are approved.


Ms. Dillworth observed that the placement of the office buildings means that they will cast shadows on the parking garage, lessening the opportunity for solar power.  She recommended requiring the applicant to relocate or reduce the size of the buildings to allow sun and air flow to reach the slough on the western side.  Ms. Dillworth displayed a drawing showing what the project will look like from the freeway.

Ms. Dillworth clarified that the Diablo sunflower was never addressed in the environmental review of the site, and she referred to two documents U.S. Fish and Game documents mentioning this species.  She said the U.S. Fish and Game is opposed to any loss of habitat, which will happen if the buildings prevent sunlight from reaching the slough.


Michele Salmon said she was stunned that the applicant was proposing a plan that generated less than 2 percent of the energy demands of the site.  She expressed her opinion that it would be socially irresponsible to approve the project without more renewable energy.  She pointed out that everyone will suffer if steps are not taken now to reduce global warming.  She urged the Planning Commission to insist on a more sustainable project.

Chairperson Maturo recalled hearing that there were other aspects of the project that would help reduce energy usage.  Mr. Ackerman confirmed that the LEED Silver scorecard includes energy conservation features that will reduce energy usage by 17 percent.


Terry O’Connell said she was also concerned that 1.5 percent was inadequate energy generation for this project.  

Commissioner Hunter noted that this project will use only 20 percent of the energy used in the biotech project.  He explained that the ratio is the same as that approved for the biotech campus.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Parker observed that even if the City cannot compel the applicant to provide more solar power, the Planning Commission should recommend that the entire garage roof be covered with solar panels.  She said the goal should be for the garage to generate enough energy to offset its energy usage. 


Commissioner Lentz suggested requiring the applicant to stub out connections for future solar panels wherever feasible. 


Commissioner Hunter noted that the Commission needs to be fair and reasonable.  


Commissioner Parker proposed phrasing the recommendation as a suggestion rather than a requirement.


Community Development Director Prince noted that Mr. Zinner’s report for the biotech campus included an analysis of the relative costs and energy generated, and this information was built into the ratio applied to the current office proposal.


Commissioner Parker expressed concern about establishing a precedent by setting too low a standard for this project.  Community Development Director Prince emphasized that absent a clear City standard or policy, the ratio approved by the City Council for the biotech project was the fairest way to estimate an appropriate amount of renewable energy for this project.  He cautioned that Planning Commission decisions need to be fair and clear to provide a level of certainty for staff and applicants.

Commissioner Lentz observed that the applicant already agreed to provide infrastructure for future expansion of the solar energy system.  He proposed adding a condition requiring the applicant to work with staff to determine locations that are feasible for stubbing out connections for future solar panels.  Chairperson Maturo expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Munir said he was uncomfortable leaving the timing so indefinite, noting the applicant might not decide to expand the system.  Commissioner Hunter noted that the costs of solar energy may decline in the future, and having the infrastructure in place would encourage the applicant to pursue expansion as a way of reducing energy costs.  Commissioner Munir expressed his opinion that the Planning Commission should recommend solar panels on the entire garage roof. 

Community Development Director Prince reminded the Planning Commission that its decisions and recommendations need to be supported by evidence and findings.  He said the City Council approved a standard for a previous project that the applicant is voluntarily willing to meet.  He noted that the City has more flexibility with the Baylands, but Sierra Point has different constraints because the area is already subdivided and partially built out.

Commissioner Munir observed that cost is the only reason the applicant is not doing more.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the Council considered the cost-benefit and feasibility analysis when setting the standard for the biotech campus.  He recommended applying the same formula to this project.  He cautioned that the Planning Commission should not try to retroactively second-guess the Council’s decisions.


Commissioner Lentz proposed having the applicant work with staff to determine all feasible locations for stubbing out infrastructure on the garage roof.  Community Development Director Prince observed that contributing money for off-site energy projects might be a more effective way of reducing energy usage, and that alternative should not be ruled out.


Chairperson Maturo noted that the City Council’s approval of the biotech campus happened relatively recently.  She recommended accepting the applicant’s offer to stub out the infrastructure on the garage.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the best solution might be to have the applicant provide the infrastructure connections on the garage and use the $360,000 contribution for a more effective off-site project.  Community Development Director Prince recommended establishing a program to identify off-site energy projects.

Commissioner Hunter said he would prefer having the six solar panels on the garage roof.  Commissioner Parker agreed.  She noted that having solar panels on the garage roof will result in a more sellable building for the applicant.


Community Development Director Prince pointed out that the condition is currently worded in the alternative, so staff can explore both installation of solar panels and off-site energy projects to determine which option is more beneficial.  He said the goal should be what turns out to be best for the environment.

Commissioners Lentz and Hunter and Chairperson Maturo expressed support for leaving the condition as written.


Commissioner Munir recommended adding language encouraging the developer to install more solar panels in the future.  He suggested revisiting the issue and having a new solar energy calculation in five years.  Community Development Director Prince noted the applicant has already agreed verbally to stub out the connections, and having that infrastructure in place will allow the applicant to make future decisions based on energy costs.

Chairperson Maturo proposed adding a written condition that the developer will provide stubbed-out infrastructure in the maximum number of locations determined to be feasible.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Munir recommended requiring a $500,000 in-lieu contribution.  Mr. Ackerman said the $360,000 figure is based on the power generation and the analysis conducted by the consultants, while $500,000 would be an arbitrary amount.

Commissioner Munir stated that he liked the project overall and thought the design was attractive.  He expressed appreciation to the applicant for being willing to undertake more landscaping and debris-clearing.  He said he was willing to accept the applicant’s proposal regarding the solar panels or monetary contribution.  Commissioner Munir noted that the City Council should adopt a more definite policy regarding renewable energy.


Commissioner Munir commented that he still had concerns about transportation and the limited access to Sierra Point, although he recognized that those conditions were not directly related to this project.  He concluded by saying he was satisfied with the environmental review and appreciated the applicant’s willingness to meet the LEED Silver standard.  Commissioner Munir also thanked Principal Planner Swiecki for his work on this project.


Commissioner Lentz commended the applicant for including a renewable energy component and working to address the concerns raised at previous meetings.  He expressed his opinion that the $360,000 contribution would be better spent on off-site energy projects.  He encouraged the applicant to install more than five electrical charging stations for plug-in vehicles in the garage.  Commissioner Lentz suggested working with staff to determine how many outlets can be installed on each level. 


Commissioner Hunter suggested starting with five charging stations, noting the demand by users will drive the installation of more.  Chairperson Maturo noted that free-standing charging stations can be added later.  She recommended reserving the charging stations for electric vehicles.  Commissioner Lentz proposed having five charging stations on each floor of the garage.  

Mr. Ackerman expressed willingness to install five charging stations per floor.  He agreed with Commissioner Hunter that demand will determine how many stations are needed.  

Commissioner Lentz commented that the parking spaces can be made available to other vehicles if there is not enough demand at first.  He supported the idea of fencing the northern boundary to prevent dogs from going into the sensitive habitat.  He recommended having the design of the fence approved by the City.


Commissioner Hunter recognized that any new project will have an impact on the community’s energy usage.  He noted the applicant is making an effort to reduce energy usage, meet the LEED Silver standard, and generate some renewable energy as well.  He thanked the applicant for agreeing to modify certain aspects of the project to address comments and concerns raised at previous meetings.


Commissioner Parker indicated that she was willing to support the project.  She encouraged the applicant to maximize the number of solar panels on the garage roof and provide infrastructure for future expansion.  She commended the applicant for working to protect the surrounding habitat and for choosing drought-tolerant non-invasive plants for the landscaping.  


Commissioner Munir asked about the anticipated timeline for construction.  Community Development Director Prince advised that permit approval is good for two years.

Chairperson Maturo thanked the applicant for working with the Commission and staff to address the community’s concerns and noted that the project has been improved as a result.


Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the project as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


The Planning Commission took a short recess. 


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  3836 Bayshore Boulevard; Design Permit DP-6-07 and Use Permits UP-8-07 and UP-9-07; Showroom/office/ warehouse with three two-bedroom units above and with uncovered parking, within the jurisdiction of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan; Mitigated Negative Declaration; Joseph Xu, applicant; Lun Hong Wong, owner; APN 007-553-180

Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting and invited the staff to address the Commission regarding the 3836 Bayshore Boulevard project.


Senior Planner Tune said the owner of 3836 Bayshore Boulevard is proposing to replace the existing storage sheds for his kitchen and bathroom tile and cabinet business with a new showroom/office/warehouse.  The second floor of the building would be occupied by three two-bedroom units and the existing single-family house on the site would remain.  The proposed two-story building would be set back approximately 30 feet from the street, with five uncovered parking spaces in the front.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the City Engineer expressed concerns about insufficient maneuvering room for large trucks to access the warehouse.  Rather than doing more grading into the terrace behind the building to provide more maneuvering room in front of the building, the owner agreed to reduce the warehouse floor area. 


Senior Planner Tune stated that parking for the residential units will be on the middle terrace, and those units will have their own driveway.  He recommended redesigning the building to provide room to widen the driveway to 20 feet in the future to provide adequate fire access to any future development on the middle portion of the site.  Staff also recommends redesigning the north stairway as an accessible bridge to the upper parking lot to eliminate the need for an elevator.

Senior Planner Tune advised that the City’s parking regulations require seven of the nine residential parking spaces to be covered, and five would need to be enclosed on three sides.  Instead, the applicant is proposing that all of the spaces be uncovered, so a use permit is required.  Under the current zoning regulations, the site could be developed with up to 15 dwelling units, and having to build new garages might discourage the owner from building more housing units.  Senior Planner Tune suggested that if the Planning Commission decides to require covered parking, a condition be added to require the four spaces immediately south of the single-family residence be sheltered under a carport, consistent with the Planning Commission’s recommended amendments to the parking regulations.

Senior Planner Tune noted that in order to comply with the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), the owner has agreed to create a habitat easement on the undeveloped upper portion of the property to serve as a butterfly flight corridor.  The owner will also remove French broom and other invasive plants and replace them with native nectar plants for the butterflies, and tree removal will be limited to prevent disruption of habitat for nesting birds.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the traffic mitigation measures and conditions recommended by staff.  He recommended that the Planning Commission conditionally approve the project as proposed.

Senior Planner Tune reported that a letter was received from Cheryl Brayton, the neighbor toward the southwest, requesting the addition to two more conditions requiring that the gas and electric service to the existing house be checked and that a screening fence be installed along the middle portion of the south property line to preserve privacy.


Commissioner Lentz noted that Ms. Brayton’s letter refers to a fire at the existing house, and he asked if staff was aware of that incident.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that there was a small electrical fire in the house.  He said staff was comfortable adding the two conditions requested by Ms. Brayton.

Commissioner Hunter asked about the location of the uncovered parking, and Senior Planner Tune pointed out the parking areas.  He said there was a garage structure on the south side of the property opposite the house that the applicant plans to demolish.


Commissioner Hunter emphasized the need to make sure removal of invasive plants does not interfere with butterfly habitat plants in the area.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the applicant can contract with qualified companies that specialize in invasive plant removal.

Commissioner Munir observed that the applicant seems to be proposing some bold colors.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the reproductions in the meeting packet may not be accurate.  He clarified that the roof will be terra cotta, the base of the building will be a pale tan with green tile trim, and red will be used for door frames and trim.  Commissioner Munir said he would have preferred more neutral colors.  Other Commissioners indicated they liked the applicant’s choices.


Commissioner Hunter asked about access to the parking spaces.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the driveway along the south side of the property leads to the middle and upper terraces, separate from the driveway for the parking lot for the commercial use.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant first.


Joseph Xu, applicant, offered to answer questions from the Commission.  He said the property owner was also present.


Commissioner Parker expressed concern about the safety of vehicles parked in the uncovered parking area.  Mr. Xu noted there is a security fence around the property, and the location is fairly safe.  In response to a question from Commissioner Lentz, it was confirmed that the front gate will be locked at night.

Commissioner Lentz asked if the conditions recommended by staff were acceptable to the applicant.  Mr. Xu confirmed that the proposed conditions were satisfactory.


Commissioner Lentz asked how invasive plants will be removed from the habitat easement portion of the site.  Mr. Xu said he planned to hire a professional contractor.  Commissioner Lentz proposed adding this as condition of approval.


Commissioner Lentz noted the next-door neighbor wants to make sure the electric wiring in the existing house is safe.  Mr. Xu advised that the house was inspected by the City two years ago after the deck was remodeled.  He expressed willingness to have the structure checked for safety hazards.


Commissioner Parker thanked the applicant and owner for providing the habitat easement. 


Commissioner Hunter asked if the applicant had any objections to covering some of the parking spaces with a carport.  Mr. Xu introduced Mrs. Lun Hong Wong, property owner.  Mrs. Wong stated that she was willing to have a carport if required by the Planning Commission.


Chairperson Maturo welcomed comments from members of the public.


Dana Dillworth questioned TRA Environmental Sciences’ recommendation that allowing thistle and mustard to reseed was an acceptable practice consistent with the HCP.  She requested copies of the TRA documentation.  She asked if the donated land was 40 percent of the property.  She noted that the City should either have a comprehensive plan to maintain the 40 percent set aside for habitat or require the owner to contribute funds for that purpose.  Ms. Dillworth said she understood the City’s policy was that the entire property must be brought up to current code if more than 50 percent was being upgraded.  

Ms. Dillworth stated that Linda Salmon asked her to express concern about allowing another project along Bayshore before the City has a comprehensive plan for that area.  She said Ms. Salmon understood the City had adopted a moratorium, and she recommends denying this project pending the General Plan update.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the conditions of approval list the native species that will be planted to replace the invasive plants, and that thistle and mustard are not included on the list.


Senior Planner Tune clarified that the 40 percent set-aside is an overall goal for the Brisbane Acres and is not applied on an individual parcel basis.  He noted that the original staff report provides a description of how the goal is being met.  He said staff is also working on a comprehensive conceptual plan to provide butterfly flight corridors through the lower portion of the Brisbane Acres. He stated that the dollar contribution from property owners is set in the HCP, and a higher amount was negotiated as part of the Northeast Ridge project.  He advised that there is an HCP amendment process underway that would set higher fees; if approved, the fee in effect when this project is completed would apply.

Senior Planner Tune noted that the 50 percent upgrade threshold applies to individual structures, not the entire property.  He clarified that owners only have to address public health and safety hazards, but they do not have to comply with current codes.  He said no alterations are being made to the existing house, so no upgrades are required to that structure. 


In response to Ms. Salmon’s concern, Senior Planner Tune explained that the City did not adopt a moratorium on any new projects pending the General Plan update.


Michele Salmon drew attention to the second paragraph of the staff report, mentioning the potential for landslides.  She said she was pleased the applicant was not excavating further into the hillside.  She urged the City to protect itself from liability in the event there is a soil failure or landslide on the disturbed land.  She expressed her opinion that more geotechnical investigation was warranted.

Commissioner Munir said he shared Ms. Salmon’s concerns about slope instability.  He said that this site is near a known landslide area.  He recommended requiring the applicant to conduct more analysis of the entire hillside before proceeding.  He added that the City will not be held liable if there is a soil failure, because the City relies on reports from experts.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to Condition J, requiring the applicant to submit a soils engineering report and engineering geology report prior to issuance of a building permit.  He observed that Condition J can be amended to require analysis of the upper slopes as well.  He noted that Condition GG requires the applicant to indemnify the City. 

Commissioner Munir recommended that the City hire a consultant to independently review the work done by the applicant’s consultants, and he suggested adding such a condition.


Michele Salmon pointed out that slope problems may take place decades after this project, which could subject the City to liability.


Terry O’Connell noted that the conditions for traffic mitigation imply that this project will generate significant traffic.  She remarked that covered parking would look much better than having so many cars parked outside.  Commissioners clarified that the traffic mitigation measures were intended to ensure safe access to/from Bayshore Boulevard.  


Ms. O’Connell thought that the required landscape agreement covered only the street frontage.  She recommended addressing the upper habitat area as well to provide for ongoing maintenance and correct weed abatement techniques.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir proposed amending Condition J to require additional slope analysis and independent review by a City consultant.


Commissioner Lentz observed that this small project is close to Bayshore Boulevard, and he questioned the need for additional soil analysis of the distant slope.  Commissioner Hunter noted that the topographical map shows very minimal disturbance to the slope.  Commissioner Munir remarked that the site is close to a known landslide area and additional investigation will not be expensive.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the width of the driveway.  Senior Planner Tune said the City requires a minimum width of 18 feet, as specified in the conditions of approval.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the applicant has agreed with all the proposed conditions, including checking the electrical and gas service to the house and building a privacy fence.  He expressed support for addressing the HCP in the landscape agreement.


Commissioner Hunter said he was concerned about allowing so much uncovered parking.  Chairperson Maturo proposed requiring some covered parking to lessen visual impacts.  Other Commissioners agreed.  After some discussion, the Commission decided to require a carport covering two sections of the parking areas, the spaces number 1 through 3 and 8 through 10.

Commissioner Munir moved to approve the project with revised conditions requiring  carports for 6 parking spaces, an electrical and gas inspection of the existing house, a privacy fence, and inclusion in the landscape agreement the requirement that invasive species be properly removed in compliance with the HCP.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Valley Drive; Design Permit DP-2-08 and Use Permit UP-11-08; Design permit and use permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 80,640+/1 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility and 2,988 sq. ft. vehicle maintenance building for FedEx Express with 14,000+/- cu. yds. of cut/ fill; Mitigated Negative Declaration; International Airport Centers, applicant; IAC 325 Valley LLC, owner; APN 005-190-010


Chairperson Maturo clarified that the City Council denied the original application for a freight forwarding facility at 325 Valley Drive without prejudice, providing an opportunity for the applicant to come back with a revised proposal.  She observed that the new project is significantly different from the original application, warranting separate consideration by the Planning Commission.


Senior Planner Tune stated that FedEx Express proposes relocating its existing operations from South San Francisco to 325 Valley Drive, replacing the existing office/warehouse with a new facility.  He said the new building would be less than two thirds the size of the existing building on the site and would include a conveyor system to facilitate unloading and loading of trucks.  He noted that the applicant will provide a landscaped buffer and bioswale to treat stormwater and screen the parking area.

Senior Planner Tune advised that staff prepared the initial environmental study and mitigated negative declaration for this project with the help of three consultants.  He recommended that the Planning Commission hear presentations from the consultants, followed by a staff discussion of the issues presented by this project.  He introduced Mike Mowry, traffic consultant, and invited him to address the Commission first.


Michael Mowry, Kimberley Horn and Associates, said his firm was retained by the City of Brisbane to evaluate the traffic and trip generation from the proposed freight forwarding facility.  He indicated that his presentation would cover an analysis of the traffic and trip generation associated with the FedEx Express operations, traffic and trip generation from the existing warehouse, and impacts on nearby intersections.

Mr. Mowry showed a slide of the current FedEx Express site in South San Francisco and pointed out its key features.  He said his firm counted actual traffic trips by large trucks, delivery vans, and passenger vehicles at different times of day, and then compared that data with information provided by FedEx Express.  He displayed a chart showing the number of trips expected and types of vehicles.  He noted that relocation of the FedEx Express facility from South San Francisco to Brisbane is likely to result in a slight decrease in customer trips because other FedEx Express drop-off locations would be more convenient.  


Mr. Mowry advised that his firm’s investigation showed that the new freight forwarding facility will generate slightly more traffic than the existing warehouse building, but this level of traffic will not significantly impact levels of service at the Valley Drive and Bayshore Boulevard intersection.

Senior Planner Tune invited Doug Daugherty, ENVIRON International Corporation, the City’s air quality consultant, to present the results of the air quality analysis and health risk assessment.


Doug Daugherty, ENVIRON, said he looked at air quality with and without the project, air quality impacts from the existing warehouse, and impacts on human health from exposure to the diesel emissions.  He described the investigative approach, factors considered, and underlying assumptions.


Mr. Daugherty discussed modeling methods for measuring air dispersion.  He said that the analysis’s conservative assumptions that did not account for any site specific meteorological conditions.  He noted that most of the wind reaching the site actually comes from a westerly direction.  He said the analysis’s conservative assumptions did not include the specific hours of operation proposed.  He noted that FedEx Express actually does not propose any truck/van traffic between 9 a.m. and 4 p.m.  

Mr. Daugherty indicated that the results of the analysis show that the proposed project will result in a net reduction in diesel emissions compared to use of the existing warehouse facility on the site.  He said that even with the anticipated increase in traffic and trip generation, fewer diesel trucks will be visiting the site.  Mr. Daugherty displayed a map showing projected health impacts on the surrounding areas.  He concluded that the proposed project will have less overall impact on air quality and human health than a warehouse facility.

At 11:26 p.m., Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to extend the meeting by at least another 15 minutes.  The motion was unanimously approved. 


Randy Waldeck, acoustical engineer with Charles Salter Associates, the City’s noise consultant, discussed the noise study for this project.  He reviewed the noise standards in the City’s General Plan and Municipal Code.  He stated that the existing noise environment was measured at five locations near the project site during daytime and nighttime hours to arrive at estimated background noise levels.  He showed a map and pointed out the monitoring sites.


Mr. Waldeck said the consultants then analyzed noise levels generated by the proposed project and determined that noise from the facility will be substantially below existing noise levels.  He concluded that the project noise is unlikely to disturb sleep or interfere with learning at nearby schools.  He noted that noise levels from airplane flyovers and traffic is far more obtrusive.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed highlights of the recommended findings and conditions of approval.  He said the Public Works Department recommends using permeable paving in a portion of the parking lot to allow stormwater to filter into the ground or to provide tree wells or landscaped strips at regular intervals.  He noted that these items are included in the recommended conditions of approval.  


Senior Planner Tune advised that Public Works Department also requests that the applicant be required to complete the bike route on Valley and North Hill Drives to connect with Bayshore Boulevard and to pay for pedestrian countdown timers or audible signals at the Valley Drive-Bayshore Boulevard intersection to improve the safety of the crossing to the bus stop on northbound Bayshore Boulevard.  He said that if the Planning Commission feels these requests are reasonable to encourage commuting by bike and bus, they should be added as conditions of approval.  Senior Planner Tune stated that staff recommends that the Planning Commission conditionally approve the project.


Given the late hour, Commissioner Munir proposed deferring discussion of the project to the next meeting.  Commissioner Hunter recommended taking some comments from people in the audience, noting the Commission had agreed to extend the meeting by at least another 15 minutes.

Community Development Director Prince suggested asking follow-up questions to the consultants who were present.

Commissioner Lentz asked if the trip generation study reflected multiple trips by a few vans or many trips from different vehicles.  Fred Laskovics of FedEx Express explained that delivery vans typically leave in the morning and return in the afternoon.


Commissioner Lentz asked if topography was considered in the air quality analysis, and Mr. Daugherty confirmed that both topography and weather conditions were taken into account.  Commissioner Lentz asked if the FedEx Express vans were considered small vehicles.  Mr. Daugherty responded that the diesel vans are included in the small vehicle category.


Steve Seymour, FedEx Express managing director for the Bay Area, noted that the company is planning to shift to electric vehicles in the future due to concerns about fuel availability. 


Commissioner Lentz encouraged the applicant to consider expanding the rooftop photovoltaic panels in the future.  Dan Johnson, applicant representative, explained that the solar panels on the roof of the facility will be used primarily to heat water, and infrastructure will be installed to allow future expansion.


Commissioner Parker asked when electric vehicles will be used.  Mr. Seymour said company management is committed to making the transition as soon as economical and dependable technology is available.


Commissioner Parker asked if diesel trucks will be retrofitted to comply with the new California emissions standards.  Mr. Seymour responded that the company will fully comply in 2010, two years before the deadline.


Chairperson Maturo asked audience members to defer comments and questions to the next meeting if possible.  She welcomed comments from people unable to attend the next meeting. 


Michele Salmon indicated she would be out of town on March 12.  She expressed concern about air pollution, and she urged the Commission to compare emissions from the proposed facility with conditions now, with the warehouse vacant, rather than what would be generated by full use of the existing warehouse.  She pointed out that 937 vehicle trips per day at a site 150 feet from a school exposes students to unnecessary health risks.  Ms. Salmon added that she was very disappointed the City Council denied the original project without prejudice, leaving the door open for the applicant to reapply for another freight forwarding facility.  Ms. Salmon said she understood that the large rooftop fans will create considerable noise, and she questioned the findings of the noise study that the facility will generate less noise than existing levels.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission at this meeting, Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the March 12 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.


2.
Election of Officers


Commissioner Lentz moved to re-elect Commissioner Maturo as chair of the Planning Commission.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter.  There were no other nominations, and Commissioner Maturo was re-elected chair by unanimous acclamation.


Commissioner Munir suggested electing either Commissioner Parker or Commission Lentz as the Commission’s vice chair.


After brief discussion, Commissioner Munir moved to elect Commissioner Lentz as vice chair of the Planning Commission.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter.  There were no other nominations, and Commissioner Lentz was elected vice chair by unanimous acclamation.


Chairperson Maturo thanked the other Commissioners for their support and said she looked forward to another year as chair.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None.
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


None.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of March 12, 2009.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 11:47 p.m.
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